STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 4:30 p.m. on Monday, January 25, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Police Chief Greg Turley.
The pledge to the American flag was led by Jay Headrick.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
Councilmember Thomas stated that everything was in order with the bills on file.
City Manager Muenger presented the following requisitions over $5,000 for discussion:
· B & S Sporting Goods - $5,361.34 for Basketball Uniforms
· Thornton, Musso & Bellemin - $22,530.20 for Orthophosphate (a corrosion inhibitor for the water distribution system)

· Jack Green Oil Company - $14,909.96 for diesel and unleaded gasoline for the tanks at the City Shop (The fuel had already been ordered and delivered.)

There were no comments on the requisitions as presented.
There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on January 11, 2016.
Jason Goodgame gave an update on the Splash Pad.  There were a lot of things going on last week.  J. A. Dawson did the rough-in for the fixtures.  They will continue working on this through the next two weeks.  All the drain lines are in; the pumps are set.  The big tank will be set this week.  Tying in the pumps will take the next two weeks (weather permitting).  J. A. Dawson will be getting the rough-in done over the next four weeks so that the islands can be poured.  Over the next two weeks, they will continue to work on the building.  The contractor is trying to make up for time lost due to wet weather.  Mr. Goodgame then gave an update on the Municipal Complex.  They are moving right along; the finishers are moving quickly.  The signage is being worked through to try and get it approved.  They are pushing the mechanical and electrical to get the rough-in complete.  They are also pushing the climate controlled conditions toward February 1st so that the HVAC will be in full operations by February 15th.  That will give them full control of the units where the City can hopefully see some savings on the power bill.  A large portion of the drywall has been hung and a lot of the painting has been done.  The hard tile in the restrooms downstairs has been completed with the upstairs restrooms still in progress.  Some of the items can’t be completed until the building is temperature controlled.  Startup on the RTU #1 will occur the 2nd week of February.  The RTU #2 change out will occur in March.  They will coordinate with CenturyLink for the switch over.  They have installed a few fixtures in the bathrooms but they are waiting on the dust from the floor work to settle before installing more fixtures.  Structured cabling is being installed as far as possible.  There are items outstanding waiting for approval such as the Wi-Fi and Data system.  Seventy-five percent of the wall receptacles are complete.  Mr. Goodgame stated that the project is moving along good.  The Library Guild was in last week for a walk-through and they did not comment on any problems.
Chris Sellers with Neel-Schaffer presented the council with a traffic study they conducted at Lakeside Park.  Some of the observations they made during the study is that there are four access points to the park that are close together.  There is also limited site distance in and out of the park.  There is no turning lane.  There are traffic congestions exiting the Sports Complex during major events.  There is also no direct access to the Splash Pad being installed at the park.  Mr. Sellers presented four options but he stated that they have honed in on Options #1 and #3.  Option #3 creates a round-a-bout which would allow direct access between the Lakeside Park and the Civic Center without the need to exit back onto Highway 34.  Round-a-bouts reduce speed and limit severe accidents.  This will also create a right-in and a right-out by the Civic Center and will be more lined up with Hardwick Road.  This option would allow for better traffic flow and lower maintenance costs.  The City will need to purchase additional property to create a round-a-bout in this area.  In addition, the City will need to work closely with ALDOT due to the fact that Highway 34 is a State highway.  Mr. Sellers stated that Option #3 is their preferred option.  City Manager Muenger stated that this option would be able to accommodate large trucks coming through the area.  Option #1 creates a traffic signal coming from the Sports Complex onto Highway 34.  This option also has more conflict points but it’s a very viable option.  With this option, the City will still need to purchase additional property.  Option #2 would allow direct access from Highway 34 to the Splash Pad.  It would create a separation between the boat launch traffic and the children’s play area.  It would also create emergency access to the park and during special events.  City Manager Muenger added that Option #2 would allow direct access to and from Highway 34 for boat traffic and traffic control of excess traffic at special events.  There is good grading in both directions that allows for good sight visibility.  It could be opened or closed seasonably as traffic dictates.  Mr. Sellers stated that this would only require an access permit from ALDOT.  City Manager Muenger stated that he had calculated a rough estimate for the construction of this road and the finished surface would cost approximately $60,000.  If the City builds the base and purchases the gravel to complete the base, it could be done mostly in-house at a cost substantially less than what Mr. Sellers had estimated.  The road would be 965’ in length.  This road would be in addition to the other two options discussed.  Mr. Muenger stated that there would be no cost sharing with ALDOT because all of the improvements would be on the City’s side.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that any of the options would be good but Option #3 would be the least costly.  Mr. Sellers stated that ALDOT is always looking for improvements.  Mr. Sellers suggested taking the plans, especially Option #3, to ALDOT and get their input.
Human Resource Director Dawn Childre presented job descriptions for Purchasing Agent and Street Department Administrative Clerk for the council’s consideration.  Both positions were approved in the budget but the job descriptions have not been approved by council.  Both positions are full-time.  Once approved, these two positions will need to be posted.  The Purchasing Agent will be placed under Range 25 and the Administrative Clerk will be placed under Range 4.
Parks & Rec Director Bubba Edge asked permission to solicit bids for 2016 Spring Sports Uniforms and Trophies.  Springs Sports include baseball, softball and soccer.  Councilmember Jenkins asked how many bids we normally receive.  Mr. Edge stated that out of six that were solicited last year, four responded.  Councilmember Thomas asked Mr. Edge to update the council on the basketball goal that was broken earlier in the week.  Mr. Edge stated that there were no injuries.  This was one of the original goals installed at the Civic Center.  Due to the age of the other goal, Mr. Edge is replacing both goals at a cost of $1,900.00.  This includes the goal, backboard and netting for both.
City Manager Muenger asked permission to solicit the financing in the amount of approximately $133,000.00 for the five new Police Vehicles.  The vehicles include four Ford Explorers and one Ford F-150.  Seven vehicles were bid out with two of the vehicles being paid for out of the capital budget; one to be used in the Police Department and one in Administration.  City Manager Muenger stated that if we solicit the financing now, it should be in place when the vehicles are delivered.
Orders were received from the Circuit Court ordering that three properties declared condemned be cleaned up.  City Manager Muenger presented a copy of the specs and asked council’s permission to solicit bids on the condemnation cleanup of:

· 715 McCoy Street

· 107 Lakeview Drive

· 203 Pleasant Valley Drive
Proposals were solicited from Regional Planning Commission of Greater Birmingham and Katherine Ennis, Epiphany Collaboration, LLC for an update/revision of the City’s 25-year Comprehensive Plan.  Ms. Ennis’ proposal did not include mapping.  After reviewing the proposals, City Clerk Penny Isbell recommended the City contract with Ms. Ennis at a cost of $18,890.00.  The proposal was submitted for the council’s review.  The proposal was also sent to City Attorney John Rea for review.  A total of $50,000.00, split over two years, was budgeted in the City’s Capital Budget for the update/revision.  City Manager Muenger stated that this would be an estimated 18-month project from beginning to end.
Tabled from the October 26, 2015 council meeting was the consideration to opt out of health insurance for elected officials.  The State Insurance Board showed that the City had opted in at some point.   If the council chose to opt in or out, it would not be effective until the next administration took office.  Councilmembers Templin and Wood stated that they felt that the City should not opt in.  Councilmember Thomas felt that the council should not opt out.  She would gladly give up her salary and pay for her insurance.  The official could decline coverage if they chose to do so.  City Attorney John Rea stated that the council would need to pass an ordinance if they provided coverage to officials because this would be an increase to their benefits.  Councilmember Templin stated that he was not in favor of anything for personal gain.  Councilmember Jenkins asked HR Director Childre to check the rules to see if individuals can pay their portion.  If the official paid their portion out of pocket, it would not be an increase in benefits.  The amount received each month by council members is not enough to cover the premium for family coverage.  Council President McGowan stated that he didn’t have a problem with opting in if the person was willing to pay their premiums out of pocket.  City Attorney John Rea stated that in the event the insurance is paid according to the current schedule, then that would be an increase in compensation.  In providing insurance, the council would need to pass an ordinance or resolution increasing their benefits to cover the insurance.  If the council is not willing to cover the insurance, they could pass a resolution to opt in but not pay the coverage.  Ms. Childre stated that she would verify with the State Insurance Board if they could pay their portion themselves and bring her findings back to the council.
City Manager Muenger presented RFP’s on Lockbox Services to receive Utility payments and to source out the City’s Utility Billing.  Mr. Muenger explained that during the budget process, the council approved a temporary Revenue Tech until the Lockbox services were in place.  He met with different providers and put together RFP’s for both services.  He asked council for consideration to send out the RFP’s.  Mr. Muenger explained that the postcard that is now being used for utility billing is not compatible with a Lockbox Service.  The City would need to use a full sheet of paper for billing.  We are currently paying 35¢ in postage per card plus the cost to print out the bills in house.  If the City used a Lockbox Service and outsourced the billing, it would be an increase of 4¢ in postage per bill and an increase of approximately $9,500 per year for billing.  In addition, the City would be allowed to insert additional mailers in the bill at a cost of .005¢ each.  The service can also match addresses and mail multiple bills going to the same address in one envelope.  The Lockbox Services bill per piece.  The City is also looking at going to paperless billing so that will cut down on costs.  Councilmember Wood asked if the customer would get a discount for going paperless.  Mr. Muenger stated this has not been discussed.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that he would like to know what kind of benefit the City will be receiving for $9,500 extra per year for outsourcing the billing.  Mr. Muenger stated that he would not know the actual additional costs until he received the RFP’s back.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that if could see the benefit in it, he’s not opposed to it.
City Manager Muenger presented a proposal from LexisNexis to search for social security numbers in regards to the Municipal Intercept Services (MIS) Program.  In using the MIS Program, the City will need a valid SS# in order to submit a claim.  LexisNexis proposed to charge 36¢ per lookup or a minimum of $50.00 per month.  City personnel will submit to LexisNexis the customer’s last known address and any other information that’s on file.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that he could see an initial benefit from this because there are accounts that the City could probably collect on.  At some point in time, the City should catch up and be where we ought to be so that we can handle this ourselves.  He stated that the City needed to make sure we’re receiving value equal to or greater than what we’re spending.  Mr. Muenger stated that the City needed to strengthen the procedures moving forward for collecting outstanding debt.
Byron Woods, Municipal Consultants, addressed the council regarding repairs that needed to be made on the 15th Street Water Tank.  ADEM had conducted a sanitary survey and one complaint was the tanks.  Mr. Woods sent out four RFP’s and received two back.  The lowest quote was from Robinson & Sons Construction in the amount of $8,500.00 to paint the bottom of the tank on the outside.  Mr. Woods stated that down the road, the City will need to spend more money to really paint the tank.  The inside of the tank is in good shape.  
Bids were received on a 2016 Ford F-150 Truck to be used in the Street Department.  Eight dealerships were solicited for bids but only two were received.  Bids received were as follows:
· Sunny King Ford


$29,337.00

· Town & Country Ford

$30,564.00

City Manager Muenger recommended that the council approve the bid from Town & Country because they are within the 5% difference allowed for local preference.  Due to the fact the bid came in over budget, Street Superintendent Gossett negotiated with Town & County and received a reduction in price to $29,960.00.

IT Specialist Jay Headrick submitted a proposal from InCare for the City’s Recovery IVP Solution Renewal.  The network system was last upgraded in 2011.  Due to the growth since that time, it is necessary to upgrade the system in order to move forward with other system upgrade projects.  The upgrade will increase the City’s monthly cost by only $70.00 a month with an initial setup fee of $1,550.00.  The new contract will increase the storage capacity from 2TB to 3TB with a scalable storage to 5TB.  Councilmember Wood stated that it is well worth it if you have a computer system crash.
City Manager Muenger presented a quote from Allcom Wireless in the amount of $19,072.08 for the emergency repair to the radio repeater on Wood Hill road.  Allcom researched the damage but was not sure if it was caused by lightning or something else.  The damage occurred on December 23rd when the storms came through the State.  The expense for the repair will be divided between the Street Department, Police Department and Fire Department.  The cost to repair the repeater could possibly be covered by insurance.  Mr. Muenger is asking the council to declare the repair an emergency.
City Manager Comments:  City Manager Muenger stated that St. Clair County had been approved to receive Federal Aid for the December 25th storm damage.
Mayor Comments:  Mayor Funderburg stated that the Kiwanis Club will be putting up “Welcome” signs entering Pell City.
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in regular session at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, January 25, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on January 11, 2016.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved to table indefinitely any decision on the traffic study at Lakeside Park.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the Purchasing Agent job description.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the Street Department Administrative Clerk job description.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved to solicit bids for the 2016 Spring Sports Uniforms and Trophies for the Park & Rec Department.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the solicitation of bids for the financing of the new Police vehicles.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the solicitation of bids for the cleanup of three condemned properties.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to move forward in contracting with Epiphany Collaboration, LLC (Katherine Ennis) for the revision of the City’s 25-year Comprehensive Plan.  City Attorney John Rea stated that the agreement needed some revisions and he will work with Ms. Ennis on revising the agreement as presented.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to table consideration of the Health Insurance Opt Out for Elected Officials.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved to solicit RFP’s for Lockbox Services and Utility Billing.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to contract with NexisLexis in regards to the MIS (Municipal Intercept Services) Program.  Councilmember Jenkins asked that the contract be revisited before the first year’s contract is up.  Mr. Muenger stated that the contract requires a ninety-day notice for cancellation.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4567

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF

PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH 

ROBINSON AND SONS CONSTRUCTION
WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has determined the need for repairs to the 15th Street Water Tank; and,

WHEREAS, Municipal Consultants, Engineers for the City of Pell City, has solicited and received proposals for the needed repairs; and,

WHEREAS, Robinson and Sons Construction has submitted the lowest quote in the amount of $8,500.00; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, expedient, and in the best interests of the City to enter into a contract with Robinson and Sons Construction not to exceed $8,500.00.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Council approves the proposal from Robinson and Sons Construction for the 15th Street Tanks Chime Angle Repair in an amount not to exceed $8,500.00.  

Section 2.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into a contract with Robinson and Sons Construction upon review and approval by the City Attorney.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 - 4568
A RESOLUTION AWARDING THE BID FOR THE

PURCHASE OF A FORD F-150 FOR THE STREET DEPARTMENT

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for the purchase of a Ford F-150 Truck to be used by the Pell City Street Department, which equipment is more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, Alabama Code § 41-16-50(a) provides: “In the event a bid is received for an item of personal property or services to be purchased or contracted for from a person, firm, or corporation deemed to be a responsible bidder, having a place of business within the local preference zone where the county, a municipality, or an instrumentality thereof is the awarding authority, and the bid is no more than five percent greater than the bid of the lowest responsible bidder, the awarding authority may award the contract to the resident responsible bidder;” and

WHEREAS, Town & Country Ford, which is located within the local preference zone of the City, has submitted a responsible bid that met the specifications established by the City in the total amount of $30,564.00, as shown on the bid tab sheet attached hereto as Exhibit “B”; and

WHEREAS, the aforementioned bid submitted by Town & Country Ford is no more than five percent greater than the bid of the lowest responsible bidder, and the City desires to award the bid to the resident responsible bidder, Town & Country Ford, in the amount of $30,564.00.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City awards the bid for the purchase of the above-described Street Department vehicle to the resident responsible bidder, Town & Country Ford, in the amount of $30,564.00.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4569
A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE PROPOSAL FROM INCARE TECHNOLOGIES TO UPGRADE THE CITY OF PELL CITY’S NETWORK SYSTEM


WHEREAS, the City of Pell City’s network system has grown over the last several years; and

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has determined that it is wise, prudent and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to upgrade the City’s network system; and


WHEREAS, InCare Technologies has submitted a proposal to upgrade the City’s network system at a one-time fee of $1,550.00 plus $1,220.00 per month for 36 months as shown on attached “Exhibit A”.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City accepts the proposal from InCare Technologies for the upgrade of the City’s network system and approves the one-time expenditure of $1,550.00 plus $1,220.00 per month for 36 months.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Mayor or City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to execute such documents as are necessary to begin such services as proposed by InCare Technologies.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4570

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE EMERGENCY

REPAIR OF THE PUBLIC SAFETY RADIO

SYSTEM FOR THE CITY OF PELL CITY

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has been advised that the City’s public safety radio system that covers the southern end of the City of Pell City has suffered a significant hardware failure, and as a result of said failure, the City’s police, fire, and other emergency personnel are unable to effectively communicate in the areas affected by the radio system failure; and,

WHEREAS,  the City Council has determined that the failure of the City’s public safety radio system creates a hazardous work environment for police officers, firefighters, and other emergency personnel; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that the failure of the City’s public safety radio system threatens the City’s ability to satisfy its fundamental responsibilities to provide for the public health, safety, and welfare of its citizens; and, 

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 41-16-53, Ala. Code 1975, “[i]n case of emergency affecting public health, safety or convenience, so declared in writing by the awarding authority, setting forth the nature of the danger to public health, safety or convenience involved in delay, contracts may be let to the extent necessary to meet the emergency without public advertisement;” and
WHEREAS, pursuant to § 41-16-53, Ala. Code 1975, the City Council desires to declare the replacement of the City’s damaged public safety radio system as an emergency affecting public health, safety, or convenience, as defined by such statute, and to authorize the City Manager to immediately proceed in repairing the City’s public safety radio system without a prior public advertisement for bids; and,

WHEREAS, the City has received a proposal in the amount of $19,072.08 from Allcomm Wireless, Inc. to repair the City’s damaged public safety radio system, which proposal is attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS: 

1. That the replacement of the City’s damaged public safety radio system is an emergency affecting public health, safety, or convenience, as defined by § 41-16-53, Ala. Code 1975, for the reasons stated above, which are expressly incorporated herein.

2. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to execute the documents attached hereto as Exhibit A and such other documents as may be necessary to employ Allcomm Wireless, Inc. to immediately repair the City’s damaged public safety radio system for the payment of $19,072.08.
3. That, in accordance with § 41-16-53, Ala. Code 1975, the City Clerk shall immediately make public the emergency purchase at issue and the reasons therefor by posting this Resolution in a conspicuous place in City Hall and on the City’s website.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.

______________________________

James McGowan
Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell

City Clerk
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